



2022ko OHIKOA INGELESA

EVALUACIÓN PARA EL ACCESO A LA UNIVERSIDAD ORDINARIA 2022

INGLÉS

Choose between option A and option B. Specify the option you have chosen.

Please, don't forget to write down your code on each of your answer sheets.

OPTION A

WHY PEOPLE GET TATTOOS

Tattooing –or as supporters call it, "inking"- is an ancient practice. In Pharaonic Egypt tattoos indicated status or served as talismans for protection. In many cultures such as the Maori of New Zealand, tattooing was linked to ancient rituals or traditional beauty standards.

Until the late 20th century, many people associated inked bodies with bikers, punks and other groups that were thought to operate outside society's norms. However, nowadays tattoos are increasingly popular, particularly amongst the young. According to one estimate, 38 percent of young adults between the ages of 18 and 29 have at least one tattoo.

Explanations vary as to why so many people are getting their bodies inked. The media has had an enormous influence in spreading the tattoo trend. Since the 1990s, tattoos have appeared in magazines, films, TV, and the entertainment industry in general. This exposure has helped tattoos achieve a wider social acceptance.

Celebrities displaying tattoos have also had an important role in changing stereotypes and giving tattooing a higher status and making it fashionable. Nowadays, it is hard to find a famous footballer or a pop-star who hasn't had their body inked.

The long-term fear of being "marked for life" is being moderated by advances in ink removal technology. Although nowadays young women are more likely than men to get tattoos, women are also twice as likely to have them removed.

Despite being quite fashionable, researchers have found that negative perceptions of inked people are still common, including considering them less competent or responsible. On the other hand, they may be seen as stronger and more independent than those without tattoos.

Tattooed individuals are particularly vulnerable to workplace discrimination. Research shows that visible body ink (on the face, neck, hands, lower arms and legs) makes it more difficult to get a job in some professions such as healthcare, teaching or banking. In those jobs, employees are not allowed to show their tattoos, regardless of whether they are offensive or not. In some sectors, you may not even get hired if you have tattoos. Employers often claim that they affect their company's image.

The popularity of tattoos has its down side. Now that middle-aged professionals and even your parents are getting inked, maybe it doesn't make you look cool any more.



2022ko OHIKOA

INGELESA

EVALUACIÓN PARA EL ACCESO A LA UNIVERSIDAD ORDINARIA 2022

INGLÉS

OPTION A

- I.- Answer 4 out of the following 6 questions according to the information given in the text. WRITE COMPLETE SENTENCES USING YOUR OWN WORDS WHENEVER POSSIBLE. DO NOT COPY FROM THE TEXT. (Choose 4 out of the 6 questions) (4 marks)
 - 1. Why did ancient Egyptians use tattoos?
 - 2. What was the image tattooed people had before the late 20th century in our society?
 - 3. How has the media helped make tattoos more acceptable?
 - 4. How have celebrities changed the stereotype that tattoos used to have?
 - 5. Why can we say that nowadays getting a tattoo does not mean that you are marked for life?
 - 6. How can visible tattoos affect the chances of getting a job?
- II.- Are these statements **True** or **False? Justify** your answers based on information from the text, rewriting the original sentences in your own words or quoting properly. (Choose 2 out of the 3 statements) (2 marks).
 - 1. Women have their tattoos removed more frequently than men.
 - 2. People with tattoos are often believed to be less skilled or reliable.
 - 3. In jobs such as healthcare or banking, employees are only allowed to show their tattoos if they are not offensive.
- **III.-** Find the words or expressions in the text that mean: (Choose 4 out of the 6 questions) (1 mark)
 - 1. connected, associated
 - 2. more and more, progressively
 - 3. periodical publications that have colourful pages with articles and pictures
 - 4. gain, acquire
 - 5. people who are paid to work for a person or company
 - 6. trendy, stylish, fashionable
- **IV.-** Write a **composition** of about 130 words on **one** of these topics. Specify your option. (3 marks)
 - 1. Do you think tattoos reveal things about who you are or do they distract people from getting to know the real you? Write an opinion essay on this topic.
 - 2. Would you get a tattoo or a body piercing? Give reasons for your choice.



2022ko OHIKOA INGELESA

EVALUACIÓN PARA EL ACCESO A LA UNIVERSIDAD ORDINARIA 2022

INGLÉS

OPTION B

STORM CHASERS

While most of us watch storms from our windows at a safe distance, some individuals only want to get closer. These people are called "storm chasers" and they actually head toward some of the most dangerous storms there are in nature: tornadoes and hurricanes.

Storm chasers are usually scientists who study weather and seek to predict when storms will appear and how they will behave. This information will hopefully allow weather forecasters to provide people with earlier, more accurate warnings, so that areas where bad storms are expected can be evacuated.

The first storm chasers were American pilots who flew into storms in the late 1940s, collecting data for weather scientists. By the 1950s, amateurs were chasing storms on the ground, too. Then, in 1972, the US government started the *Tornado Intercept Programme*, which consisted of chasing tornadoes on the ground to get data on them.

The 1996 Hollywood movie *Twister*, which follows a group of scientists trying to get under a tornado, led to more people studying weather science and to an increase in interest in storm chasing, too. In recent years, "chase vacations" have even become popular, with tourists watching strong storms and tornadoes with the help of tour operators. These companies particularly operate in the American Midwest area known as "Tornado Alley", where strong storms are more likely to happen.

Storm chasing is not always as exciting as it sounds. It can involve hours and hours of driving, just looking and waiting for storms to develop. Many different circumstances have to occur to allow storm chasers to find a developing storm and get into its path. Then, they place their scientific equipment and retreat as quickly as possible to a safe place.

Some storm chasers use special huge heavy vehicles that they believe can resist the strength of a tornado. For example, the *Tornado Intercept Vehicle 2* (TIV2) weighs about 8 tons and has other special features that would make it hard for a tornado to lift it off the ground.

From time to time, storm chasers are not able to get to a safe place quickly enough. Some storm chasers have been injured and even killed in this risky line of work. That's why only professional weather experts should ever attempt to chase storms.



2022ko OHIKOA

EVALUACIÓN PARA EL ACCESO A LA UNIVERSIDAD ORDINARIA 2022

INGLÉS

INGELESA

OPTION B

- I.- Answer 4 out of the following 6 questions according to the information given in the text. WRITE COMPLETE SENTENCES USING YOUR OWN WORDS WHENEVER POSSIBLE. DO NOT COPY FROM THE TEXT. (Choose 4 out of the 6 questions) (4 marks)
 - 1. What do scientists chase storms for?
 - 2. What did the first storm chasers do?
 - 3. What effect did the film *Twister* have on people?
 - 4. Why do tour companies choose the American Midwest area to operate?
 - 5. Why isn't storm chasing always very exciting?
 - 6. Why shouldn't amateurs try chasing storms?
- II.- Are these statements **True** or **False**? **Justify** your answers based on information from the text, rewriting the original sentences in your own words or quoting properly. (Choose 2 out of the 3 statements) (2 marks).
 - 1. The *Tornado Intercept Programme* was developed to observe tornadoes from satellites.
 - 2. Nowadays there are people so interested in amateur storm chasing that they spend their holidays observing storms.
 - 3. The only characteristic that makes *TIV2* difficult to be raised from the ground by a tornado is its weight.
- **III.-** Find the words or expressions in the text that mean: (Choose 4 out of the 6 questions) (1 mark)
 - 1. likely or able to cause injury or harm
 - 2. tell about in advance
 - 3. precise, exact
 - 4. especially, mainly
 - 5. raise, elevate
 - 6. hurt, wounded
- **IV.-** Write a **composition** of about 130 words on **one** of these topics. Specify your option. (3 marks)
 - 1. "Being a scientist helps you understand some of the fundamentals of life and the universe." Do you think this statement is true? Write an opinion essay about this topic.
 - 2. Do you like films about natural disasters such as volcanic eruptions, tsunamis, or tornadoes? Why? Explain.

INGELESA, 2022ko OHIKOA / INGLÉS, ORDINARIA 2022

I.- Answer 4 out of the following 6 questions according to the information given in the text. WRITE COMPLETE SENTENCES USING YOUR OWN WORDS WHENEVER POSSIBLE. DO NOT COPY FROM THE TEXT. (Choose 4 out of the 6 questions) (4 marks)

Atal honetan, **irakurriaren ulermenerako** eta **idatziaren adierazpenerako** ikasleen trebetasun maila neurtu nahi da, gai arrunteko testu bat aztertu eta lau galdera orokorrei (*wh-questions*) erantzunez. Adierazpenari dagokionez, erantzunak sormenezkoak izango dira, osoak eta zuzenki eratuak, eta lotura sintaktikoak, modu egokian eginak. Edukiei dagokienez, testuan ongi oinarrituak izango dira, eta bertan era zuzenean edota era inferituan adierazitakoak.

Ariketa honetako puntuaziorik altuena 4 puntukoa izango da. Galdera bakoitzari 1 puntu emango zaio, ulermena 0.5 baloratuko da, eta adierazpena, 0.5. Erantzunak nabarmen demostratzen baldin badu ikasleak ulertu duela testuaren alderdi hori, adierazpen akats garrantzitsurik daukan arren ere, 0.5 emango zaio ulermenean eta, horrez gain, 0.0 eta 0.5 arteko balioak esleituko, adierazpeneko akatsen kopuru eta larritasunaren arabera.

Ikasleak, ariketaren argibideei kasurik egin gabe, galderari testutik literalki kopiatuz erantzuten badio, erantzun bakoitzeko **0,25** puntuko balorazioa izango du.

Ikasleak eskatzen direnak baino galdera gehiago erantzuten baditu, idatzi dituen lehenengo laurak bakarrik zuzenduko dira.

II.- Are these statements **True** or **False**? **Justify** your answers based on information from the text, rewriting the original sentences in your own words or quoting properly. (Choose 2 out of the 3 statements) (2 marks).

Erantzunak "TRUE" edo "FALSE" adierazpena sartu behar du lotuta era egokian eta gainera justifikazio bat eraman behar du lagun. Ikasleak, testuan oinarrituz, erantzuna bere hitzekin edo testuko esaldia era egokian aipatuz justifika dezake. Erantzunari dagozkion esaldiak osoak izan beharko dira, edota, kasuan kasu, behar bezala elkarlotuak, kakotx artean aipatu beharrekoa ondo txertatzeko.

Galdera bakoitzari 1 puntu emango zaio, ulermena 0.5 baloratuko da, eta adierazpena, 0.5. Ez du baliorik izango TRUE edo FALSE soilik idazteak. Beraz, ariketa honen puntuaziorik altuena 2 puntukoa izango da.

Ikasleak, ariketaren argibideei kasurik egin gabe, galderari testutik literalki kopiatuz erantzuten badio, aipamena behar den moduan sartu gabe, erantzun bakoitzeko **0,25** puntuko balorazioa izango du.

Ikasleak eskatzen direnak baino galdera gehiago erantzuten baditu, idatzi dituen lehenengo biak bakarrik zuzenduko dira.

III.- Find the words or expressions in the text that mean: (Choose 4 out of the 6 questions) (1 mark)

Ariketa honetan, ikasleak ingelesaren lexikoa edo terminologia noraino dakien neurtu nahi da. Lau hitz, definizio edo esaldi eskaintzen zaizkio, eta ikasleak horietako bakoitzak testuan esangura bera duen hitza edo esaera aurkitu behar du. Aditza bada, testuan ageri den bezala jokaturik jarri beharko du. Erantzun zuzen bakoitzak **0,25** puntuko kalifikazioa dauka. Beraz, lau erantzun zuzenek **1** puntu osatuko dute.



Ikasleak eskatzen direnak baino galdera gehiago erantzuten baditu, idatzi dituen lehenengo laurak bakarrik zuzenduko dira.

IV.- Write a **composition** of about 130 words on **ONE** of the following two topics. Specify your option. (3 marks)

Ariketa honetan, ikasleak ingelesez ideiak egituratzeko eta adierazteko duen gaitasuna neurtu nahi da. Edukiak, berriz, ikasleak idazteko aukeratutako gaiaren araberakoak izango dira.

Ikasleak 80 hitzetik beherako testua idazten badu, azken puntuaziotik **0,5** puntuko penalizazioa ezarriko zaio., eta 200 hitzetik gorako testua idazten badu, ariketaren azken puntuaziotik **0,25** puntuko penalizazioa ezarriko zaio.

Positiboki jardun behar da atal hori zuzentzen. Balioetsi beharra dago ikasleak burutu ahal izan dituen gauza positibo guztiak, eta ez erreparatu edo begiratu alderdi negatiboei bakarrik (akats gramatikalak, testu tipoak, etab.).

Jarraian adierazten diren irizpideak orientagarriak dira zuzentzailearentzat, eta beraren iritzira geratzen da beste puntuazio dezimalik erabiltzea, beherago iradokitakoez gain, bi dezimal ere sartzeko aukerarekin. Ez da baloratuko ariketa proposatutako bi gaietako bati erantzuten ez badio. Horrek ez du esan nahi ikasleak bere argumentu-ildo propioak garatu ezin dituenik, baina betiere proposatutako gaiaren barruan.

Coherence and cohesion		Lexical richness		Overall correction	
1	The text is very well- structured and highly cohesive.	1	Very appropriate vocabulary and idiomatic expressions.	1	There are basically no significant mistakes.
0,8	The text is very cohesive and properly structured.	0,8	Vocabulary and idiomatic expressions are generally appropriate.	0,8	There are few mistakes and they do not affect text comprehension.
0,6	The text is basically cohesive and structured	0,6	Vocabulary and idiomatic expressions are generally appropriate but sometimes choices are not completely adequate.	0,6	There are some mistakes that may occasionally affect text comprehension.
0,4	The text is only partially structured and/or cohesive.	0,4	Vocabulary and idiomatic expressions are only partially adequate.	0,4	Several mistakes, some of them clearly affecting text comprehension.
0,2	The text has serious structural and cohesive problems.	0,2	Vocabulary and idiomatic expressions are frequently inadequate.	0,2	Numerous mistakes that clearly affect text comprehension.
0	The text is neither structured nor cohesive.	0	Vocabulary and idiomatic expressions are inadequate.	0	A huge number of errors that makes text comprehension impossible.



OPTION A

NOTE: THERE MAY BE DIFFERENT ALTERNATIVES TO THE GIVEN ANSWERS.
STUDENTS DON'T HAVE TO WRITE THE PARAGRAPHS/LINES WHERE THEY HAVE TAKEN THEIR ANSWERS FROM.

I.- Answer 4 out of the following 6 questions according to the information given in the text. WRITE COMPLETE SENTENCES USING YOUR OWN WORDS WHENEVER POSSIBLE. DO NOT COPY FROM THE TEXT. (Choose 4 out of the 6 questions) (4 marks)

1. Why did ancient Egyptians use tattoos?

Ancient Egyptians used tattoos to show their social status or as talismans to protect themselves. (p. 1)

2. What was the image tattooed people had before the late 20th century in our society?

Before the 20th century in our society people with tattoos were considered to be in groups that did not obey/follow the rules of society . (p.2)

(Also acceptable if students answer: "The image people with tattoos had in our society was that they belonged to groups that did not...). (p.2)

- 3. How has the media helped make tattoos more acceptable?

 The media has helped tattoos become more acceptable by showing them frequently in films; television etc. so that society gets used to seeing tottoos. (p.3)
- 4. How have celebrities changed the stereotype that tattoos used to have?

 Celebrities have changed the stereotype tattoos used to have by showing their own tattoos, which makes tattoos look fushionable. (p.4)
- 5. Why can we say that nowadays getting a tattoo does not mean that you are marked for life?

Nowadays a tattoo is not a mark for life because we have/there is technology that can remove ink/tattoos. (p.5)

- 6. How can visible tattoos affect the chances of getting a job?

 Visible tattoos can make it more difficult to get a job in some professions and in some sectors they can even make it impossible to get a job. (p.7)
- **II.-** Are these statements **True** or **False? Justify** your answers based on information from the text, rewriting the original sentences in your own words or quoting properly. (Choose 2 out of the 3 statements) (2 marks).
 - 1. Women have their tattoos removed more frequently than men.

 This statement is true because the text says, "women are also twice as likely to have them removed." (p.5)
 - 2. People with tattoos are often believed to be less skilled or reliable

 This statement is true because, as the text says, "negative perceptions of inked people are still common, including considering them less competent or responsible." (p.6)



3. In jobs such as healthcare or banking, employees are only allowed to show their tattoos if they are not offensive.

The sentence is false because the text states, "In those jobs, employees are not allowed to show their tattoos, regardless of whether they are offensive or not." (p.7)

(Also acceptable if students answer: "The sentence is false because the text says that, in those professions, employees cannot show their tattoos whether they are offensive or not.") (p. 7)

III.- Find the words or expressions in the text that mean: (Choose 4 out of the 6 questions) (1 mark)

1. connected, associated

2. more and more, progressively

linked (p.1, l.3) increasingly (p.2, l.3)

3. periodical publications that have colourful pages with articles and pictures

magazines (p.3, l.3) achieve (p.3, l.4)

4. gain, acquire

5. people who are paid to work for a person or company

employees (p.7, I.4)

6. trendy, stylish, fashionable

cool (p.8, 1.2)



OPTION B

NOTE: THERE MAY BE DIFFERENT ALTERNATIVES TO THE GIVEN ANSWERS.
STUDENTS DON'T HAVE TO WRITE THE PARAGRAPHS/LINES WHERE THEY HAVE TAKEN THEIR ANSWERS FROM.

I.- Answer 4 out of the following 6 questions according to the information given in the text. WRITE COMPLETE SENTENCES USING YOUR OWN WORDS WHENEVER POSSIBLE. DO NOT COPY FROM THE TEXT. (Choose 4 out of the 6 questions) (4 marks)

1. What do scientists chase storms for?

They chase storms to get/acquire the information [that/which] weather forecasters need to warn people before a bad/dangerous storm. (p.2)

(Also acceptable if students explain that scientists chase storms in order to have more information in advance about the behaviour of storms) (p.2)

2. What did the first storm chasers do?

The first storm chasers flew planes into storms to collect information for the scientists that study the weather. (p.3)

3. What effect did the film Twister have on people?

The film Twister made more people want study the weather and it encouraged the general public's interest in storms. (p.4)

- 4. Why do tour companies choose the American Midwest area to operate?

 Tour operators choose the American Midwest area [also called "Tornado Alley"] because it is a place where storms and tornadoes frequently occur. (p.4)
- 5. Why isn't storm chasing always very exciting?

 Storm chasing isn't always very exciting because it implies long driving hours/driving for hours and having to wait just watching for a storm to happen. (p.5)
- 6. Why shouldn't amateurs try chasing storms?

Amateurs shouldn't chase storms (They shouldn't try chasing storms) because it can be dangerous. (p.7)

Also acceptable if students answer: "...because sometimes it is difficult to escape from the storm area and chasers can be wounded/injured and can even die." (p.7)

- **II.-** Are these statements **True** or **False**? **Justify** your answers based on information from the text, rewriting the original sentences in your own words or quoting properly. (Choose 2 out of the 3 statements) (2 marks).
 - 1. The *Tornado Intercept Programme* was developed to observe tornadoes from satellites.
 - According to the text, the Tornado Intercept Programme "consisted of chasing tornadoes on the ground [to get data on them]," so this is a false statement. (p.3)
 - 2. Nowadays there are people so interested in amateur storm chasing that they spend their holidays observing storms.



This sentence is true because the text states, "In recent years, 'chase vacations' have even become popular, with tourists watching strong storms and tornadoes." (p.4)

3. The only characteristic that makes *TIV2* difficult to be raised from the ground by a tornado is its weight.

This statement is false because, according to the text, TIV2 "has other special features [apart from its weight] that would make it hard for a tornado to lift it off the ground." (p.6)

III.- Find the words or expressions in the text that mean: (Choose 4 out of the 6 questions) (1 mark)

1. likely or able to cause injury or harm

2. tell about in advance

3. precise, exact

4. especially, mainly

5. raise, elevate

6. hurt, wounded

dangerous (p1, l.3)

predict (p.2, l.1)

accurate (p.2, 1.3)

particularly (p.4, I.5)

lift (p.6, 1.3)

injured (p.7, 1.2)